MASS INCARCERATION IN THE UNITED STATES

Alex Resney

FOOTNOTES

- 1. Christopher Wildeman, "Mass Incarceration," Oxford Bibliographies, accessed September 27, 2018.
 - http://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780195396607/obo-9780195396607.0033.xml.
- 2. "Recidivism," National Institute of Justice, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.nij.gov/topics/corrections/recidivism/Pages/welcome.aspx.
- 3. Drug Policy Alliance, "A Brief History on the Drug War," Directed By Ava DuVernay, Global Original: Netflix, 2016, http://www.drugpolicy.org/issues/brief-history-drug-war.
- 4. "Mandatory Minimums and Sentencing Reform," Criminal Justice Policy Foundation, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.cjpf.org/mandatory-minimums/.
- "Exoneration Law and Legal Definition," US Legal, Inc., accessed April 14, 2019, https://definitions.uslegal.com/e/exoneration/.
- 6. "Incarceration Nation," American Psychological Association 45, no. 9 (2014): 56, https://www.apa.org/monitor/2014/10/incarceration.
- 7. Sawyer, "Mass Incarceration."
- 8. Institute for Criminal Policy Research, "Highest to Lowest Prison Population Rate," accessed September 27, 2018, http://www.prisonstudies.org/highest-to-lowest/prison_population_rate?field_region_taxonomy_t

id=All.

- 9. Ian Simpson, "Violent U.S. Crime Drops Again, Reaches 1970s Level: FBI," Reuters (2014), https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-crime-fbi/violent-u-s-crime-drops-again-reaches-1970s-level-fbi-idUSKCN0IU1UM20141110.
- 10. John Gramlich, "5 Facts About Crime in the U.S," Pew Research Center, January 2019, http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/01/30/5-facts-about-crime-in-the-u-s/.
- 11. Justice Policy Institute, "The Punishing Decade: Prison and Jail Estimates at the Millennium," May 2000, http://www.justicepolicy.org/images/upload/00-05_rep_punishingdecade_ac.pdf.
- 12. The Sentencing Project, "Trends in U.S. Corrections," accessed September 27, 2018, https://sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Trends-in-US-Corrections.pdf.
- 13. Leah Sakala, "Breaking Down Mass Incarceration in the 2010 Census: State-by-State Incarceration Rates by Race/Ethnicity," Prison Policy Initiative, May 2014, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/rates.html.
- 14. ACLU, "Mass Incarceration," accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.aclu.org/issues/smart-justice/mass-incarceration.
- 15. American Civil Liberties Union Foundation, "Racial Disparities in Sentencing" (2014), https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/assets/141027_iachr_racial_disparities_aclu_submission_0.pdf.
- 16. United States Sentencing Commission, "Demographic Differences in Sentencing: An Update to the 2012 Booker Report" (2017), https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2
- 017/20171114_Demographics.pdf.
 17. Ann E. Carson and Elizabeth Anderson, "Prisoners in 2015," Bureau of Justice Statistics, December 2016, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p15.pdf.
- 18. Ibid.

- 19. Lauren E. Glaze and Laura M. Maruschak, "Parents in Prison and Their Minor Children," Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report, August 2008, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/pptmc.pdf.
- 20. "A Brief History of the Drug War," Drug Policy Alliance, accessed September 27, 2018, http://www.drugpolicy.org/issues/brief-history-drug-war.
- 21. "Offenses," U.S. Department of Justice: Federal Bureau of Prisons, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.bop.gov/about/statistics/statistics_inmate_offenses.jsp.
- 22. "Sourcebook of Criminal Justice Statistics 2003," U.S. Department of Justice: Federal Bureau of Prisons, accessed September 27, 2018, http://www.albany.edu/sourcebook/pdf/t657.pdf.
- 23. "Trends in U.S. Corrections."
- 24. U.S. Department of Justice, "Federal Criminal Case Processing, 1982-93" (1996), https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/Fccp93.pdf.
- 25. Mark Motivans, "Federal Justice Statistics, 2012 Statistical Tables," Bureau of Justice Statistics, January 2015, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fjs12st.pdf.
- 26. US Legal. "Truth in Sentencing Law and Legal Definition." USLEGAL.com. https://definitions.uslegal.com/t/truth-in-sentencing/ (accessed September 27, 2018).
- 27. "10 Reasons to Oppose '3 Strikes, You're Out," American Civil Liberties Union, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.aclu.org/other/10-reasons-oppose-3-strikes-youre-out.
- 28. "California's Three Strikes Sentencing Laws," The Judicial Branch of California, accessed September 27, 2018, http://www.courts.ca.gov/20142.htm.
- 29. "Excessive Punishment," Equal Justice Initiative, accessed September 27, 2018, https://eji.org/mass-incarceration/excessive-punishment.
- 30. "It's Time for the U.S. to Decriminalize Drug Use and Possession," Drug Policy Alliance, http://www.drugpolicy.org/resource/its-time-us-decriminalize-drug-use-and-possession.
- 31. Fred Osher, "Breaking the Cycle: Mental Health and the Criminal Justice System," Justice Center, accessed February 7, 2019,
 - https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/02-10-16%200sher%20Testimony.pdf.
- 32. E. Fuller Torrey, Aaron D. Kennard, Don Eslinger, Richard Lamb, and James Pavle, "More Mentally III Persons Are in Jails and Prisons Than Hospitals: A Survey of the States," Treatment Advocacy Center, May 2010,
 - https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/storage/documents/final_jails_v_hospitals_study.pdf.
- 33. Innocence Staff, "Report: Exonerations in 2017," Innocence Project, March 2018, https://www.innocenceproject.org/report-exonerations-in-2017/.
- 34. "DNA Exonerations in the United States," Innocence Project, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.innocenceproject.org/dna-exonerations-in-the-united-states/.
- 35. "Innocence: List of Those Freed From Death Row," Death Penalty Information Center, accessed January 29, 2019, https://dea thpenaltyinfo.org/innocence-list-those-freed-death-row.
- 36. "Evidence of Fraud, Negligence or Misconduct by Prosecutors or Police Is Disturbingly Not Uncommon Among the DNA Exoneration Cases," Innocence Project, accessed February 24, 2019, https://www.innocenceproject.org/causes/government-misconduct/.
- 37. John L. Kane, "Plea Bargaining and the Innocent," The Marshall Project, accessed January 29, 2019, https://www.themarshallproject.org/2014/12/26/plea-bargaining-and-f-innocent.
- 38. Kane, "Plea Bargaining."
- 39. Matt Ford, "The Senseless Legal Precedent That Enables Wrongful Convictions," accessed January 29, 2019, The New Republic,
 - https://newrepublic.com/article/151331/brady-rule-plea-bargaining-wrongful-convictions.
- 40. "The Federal Prison Population: A Statistical Analysis," The Sentencing Project, accessed January 28, 2019, https://static.prisonpolicy.org/scans/sp/federalprison.pdf.
- 41. Sean Esteban McCabe, Michele Morales, James A. Cranford, Jorge Delva, Melnee D. McPherson, and Carol J. Boyd, "Race/Ethnicity and Gender Differences in Drug Use and Abuse Among College Students," Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse 6, no. 2 (2007): 75-95, doi: 10.1300/J233v06n02_06.

- 42. "Punishment and Prejudice: Racial Disparities in the War on Drugs," Human Rights Watch, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/reports/2000/usa/.
- 43. The Drug War, Mass Incarceration and Race," Drug Policy Alliance, accessed April 18, 2019, http://www.drugpolicy.org/resource/drug-war-mass-incarceration-and-race-englishspanish.
- 44. "Demographic Differences in Sentencing: An Update to the 2012 Booker Report," United States Sentencing Commission, accessed January 23, 2019, https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2 017/20171114 Demographics.pdf.
- 45. "The Federal Prison Population."
- 46. Sakala, "Breaking Down Mass Incarceration."
- 47. "A Brief History of the Drug War." In 2016, a 22-year-old interview was published in Harper's Magazine featuring John Ehrlichman, Nixon's Assistant to the President for Domestic Affairs. In the 1994 interview, Ehrlichman admitted, "[B]y getting the public to associate the hippies with marijuana and the blacks with heroin, and then criminalizing both heavily, we could disrupt those communities. We could arrest their leaders, raid their homes, break up their meetings, and vilify them night after night on the evening news. Did we know we were lying about the drugs? Of course we did."
- 48. B. W. Burston, D. Jones, and P. Roberson-Saunders, "Drug Use and African Americans: Myth Versus Reality," Journal of Alcohol and Drug Education 40, no. 2 (Winter 1995): 19-39, https://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=154159.
- 49. "Cracks in the System: 20 Years of the Unjust Federal Crack Cocaine Law," American Civil Liberties Union, October 2006, https://www.aclu.org/other/cracks-system-20-years-unjust-federal-crack-cocaine-law.
- 50. Joseph J. Palamar, Shelby Davies, Danielle C. Ompad, Charles M. Cleland, and Michael Weitzman, "Powder Cocaine and Crack Use in the United States: An Examination of Risk for Arrest and Socioeconomic Disparities in Use," Drug and Alcohol Dependence 149 (April 2015):108-116, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015.01.029.
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. Lisa Trei, "Experts Explore Race, Inequality, Incarceration in America," Stanford News, accessed January 23, 2019, https://news.sta.nford.edu/news/2007/april18/race-041807.html.
- 53. Christopher Zoukis, "Inmate Education Levels," Prison Education, accessed September 27, 2018, https://prisoneducation.com/resources/prison-research-papers/inmate-education-levels/.
- 54. "High School Completion Rate is Highest in U.S. History," United States Census Bureau, accessed January 29, 2018, https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2017/educational-attainment-2017.html.
- 55. Bernadette Rabuy and Daniel Kopf. "Prisons of Poverty: Uncovering the Pre-Incarceration Incomes of the Imprisoned," Prison Policy Initiative, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/income.html.
- 56. Jennifer Bronson, Laura M. Maruschak, and Marcus Berzofsky. "Disabilities Among Prison and Jail Inmates, 2011-12," Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/dpji11 12.pdf.
- 57. Bryan Stevenson, "Just Mercy: A story of Justice and Redemption," New York: Spiegel & Grau, 2014.
- 58. Tara Joy, "The Problem with Private Prisons," Justice Policy Institute, February 2018, http://www.justicepolicy.org/news/12006.
- 59. "The Private Prison Industry, Explained." The Week, August 2018, https://theweek.com/articles/788226/private-prison-industry-explained.
- 60. "Prisoners and Prisoner Re-Entry," U.S. Department of Justice, accessed September 27, 2018, https://www.justice.gov/archive/fbci/progmenu_reentry.html.
- 61. Durose, "Recidivism of Prisoners."
- 62. "Re-entry," Equal Justice Initiative, accessed November 8, 2018, https://eji.org/mass-incarceration/re-entry.

- 63. "State Prison Capacity, Overcrowded Prisons Data," States and Localities, accessed March 29, 2019,
 - https://www.governing.com/gov-data/safety-justice/state-prison-capacity-overcrowding-data.ht ml.
- 64. Ann E.Carson, "Prisoners in 2014," U.S. Department of Justice Bureau of Justice Statistics, September 2015, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p14.pdf.
- 65. Gaby Galvin, "Underfunded, Overcrowded State Prisons Struggle With Reform," U.S. News & World Report, July 2017,
 - https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/articles/2017-07-26/understaffed-and-overcrowded-state-prisons-crippled-by-budget-constraints-bad-leadership.
- 66. "Prison Conditions," Equal Justice Initiative, accessed September 27, 2018, https://eji.org/mass-incarceration/prison-conditions.
- 67. Brown v. Plata, 563 U.S. 493 (2011), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/10pdf/09-1233.pdf.
- 68. Jocelyn Samuels, "Investigation of the Julia Tutwiler Prison for Women and Notice of Expanded Investigation," U.S. Department of Justice Civil Rights Division, accessed February 7, 2019, https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/1031449-tutwiler-prison-report.html.
- 69. Kim Severson, "Troubles at Women's Prison Test Alabama," The New York Times, accessed February 7, 2019,
 - https://www.nytimes.com/2014/03/02/us/troubles-at-womens-prison-test-alabama.html.
- 70. Seth Shelburne, "Gov. Bentley Announces Closure of Infamous Tutwiler Prison For Women," WBRC, February 2016, http://www.wbrc.com/story/31124146/gov-bentley-announces-closure-of-infamous-tutwiler-pris
- on-for-women/.
 71. "The Private Prison Industry, Explained."
- 72. "Review of the Federal Bureau of Prisons' Monitoring of Contract Prisons," U.S. Department of Justice, accessed February 24, 2019, https://oig.justice.gov/reports/2016/e1606.pdf.
- 73. Juleyka Lantigua-Williams, "The Link Between Race and Solitary Confinement," The Atlantic, December 2016,
 - https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/12/race-solitary-confinement/509456/.
- 74. Dan Nolan and Chris Amico, "Solitary By the Numbers," PBS, April 2017, http://apps.frontline.org/solitary-by-the-numbers/.
- 75. Lantigua-Williams, "The Link."
- 76. Ibid.
- 77. Michael Schwirtz, Michael Winerip, and Robert Gebeloff, "The Scourge of Racial Bias in New York State's Prisons," The New York Times, December 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/03/nyregion/new-york-state-prisons-inmates-racial-bias.html
- 78. Margaret E. Noonan, "Mortality in State Prisons, 2001-2014 Statistical Tables," U.S. Department of Justice, December 2016, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/msp0114st.pdf.
- 79. Emily Widra, "Incarceration Shortens Life Expectancy," Prison Policy Initiative, June 2017, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2017/06/26/life_expectancy/.
- 80. "Chronic and Infectious Diseases in Justice Involved Populations," The Center for Prisoner Health and Human Rights, accessed April 4, 2019, https://www.prisonerhealth.org/educational-resources/factsheets-2/chronic-and-infectious-diseases-in-justice-involved-populations/.
- 81. Kathryn M. Nowotny, Richard G. Rogers, and Jason D. Boardman, "Racial Disparities in Health Conditions Among Prisoners Compared With the General Population," Population Health 3 (2017): 487-496, doi: 10.1016/j.ssmph.2017.05.011. 2.9% of black men and 1.1% of white men suffer from kidney problems in the general population, but 3.9% of black males and 7.7% of white males in prisoners report kidney problems. There is no black/white difference in obesity in the general population, but black incarcerated men have a 51% higher chance of being obese than white incarcerated men. The general population shows no significant disparity between blacks and

- whites for STIs, but black prisoners have nearly three times the odds of reporting an STI than white prisoners. 14% of black women report having an STI as compared with 10.8% of white women. In prisons, however, 20.1% of black women report having an STI (6.1% increase) as compared to just 13.4% of white women (2.6% increase).
- 82. Osher, "Breaking the Cycle."
- 83. E. Fuller Torrey, Mary T. Zdanowicz, Aaron D. Kennard, H. Richard Lamb, Donald F. Eslinger, Michael C. Biasotti, and Doris A. Fuller, "The Treatment of Persons with Mental Illness in Prisons and Jails," Treatment Advocacy Center Report, April 2014, https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/storage/documents/treatment-behind-bars/treatment-behind-bars.pdf.
- 84. Osher, "Breaking the Cycle."
- 85. Brian Mann, "How Solitary Confinement Became Hardwired in US Prisons," National Public Radio, August 2015, https://www.npr.org/2015/08/23/432622096/how-solitary-confinement-became-hardwired-in-u-s-prisons.
- 86. Erica Goode, "Solitary Confinement: Punished for Life," The New York Times, August 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/04/health/solitary-confinement-mental-illness.html.
- 87. Wesley J. Boyd, "How Mass Incarceration Harms U.S. Health," Psychology Today, February 2018, https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/almost-addicted/201802/how-mass-incarceration-harms-us-health-in-5-charts.
- 88. Lisa Marzano, Keith Hawton, Adrienne Rivlin, E. Naomi Smith, Mary Piper, and Seena Fazel, "Prevention of Suicidal Behavior in Prisons: An Overview of Initiatives Based on a Systematic Review of Research on Near-Lethal Suicide Attempts," Crisis: The Journal of Crisis Intervention and Suicide Prevention 37, no. 5 (June 2016): 323-334, http://dx.doi.org/10.1027/0227-5910/a000394.
- 89. Nancy Wolff, Cynthia Blitz, and Jing Shi, "Rates of Sexual Victimization in Prison for Inmates With and Without Mental disorders," Psychiatric Services 58, no. 8 (August 2007): 1087-1094, doi:10.1176/appi.ps.58.8.1087.
- 90. "Serious Mental Illness Prevalence in Jails and Prisons," Treatment Advocacy Center, September 2016, https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/evidence-and-research/learn-more-about/3695.
- 91. Doris J. James and Lauren E. Glaze, "Mental Health Problems of Prisoners and Jail Inmates," U.S. Department of Justice, accessed April 4, 2019, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/mhppji.pdf.
- 92. Sam Levine, "Florida Officially Changes Jim Crow-Rooted Felon Disenfranchisement Policy," The Huffington Post, January 2019, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/florida-felon-disenfranchisement-reform_us_5c33d3c6e4 b01e2d51f5fb5f.
- 93. Christopher Uggen, Ryan Larson, and Sarah Shannon, "6 Million Lost Voters: State-Level Estimates of Felony Disenfranchisement, 2016," The Sentencing Project, October 2016, https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/6-million-lost-voters-state-level-estimates-felony -disenfranchisement-2016/.
- 94. Hedwig Lee, Lauren C. Porter, and Megan Comfort, "Consequences of Family Member Incarceration: Impacts on Civic Participation and Perceptions of the Legitimacy and Fairness of Government," The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 651, no. 1 (January 2015): 44-73, doi: 10.1177/0002716213502920.
- 95. Uggen, "6 Million Lost Voters."
- 96. Christian Henrichson and Ruth Delaney, "The Price of Prisons: What Incarceration Costs Taxpayers," The Vera institute of Justice, January 2012, https://shnny.org/uploads/Price-of-Prisons.pdf.
- 97. Peter Wagner and Bernadette Rabuy, "Following the Money of Mass Incarceration," Prison Policy Initiative, January 2017, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/money.html.
- 98. Tanzina Vega, "Costly Prison Fees are Putting Inmates Deep In Debt," CNN, September 2015, https://money.cnn.com/2015/09/18/news/economy/prison-fees-inmates-debt/.

- 99. Juleyka Lantigua-Williams, "How Prison Debt Ensnares Offenders," The Atlantic, June 2016, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/06/how-prison-debt-ensnares-offenders/484 826/.
- 100. Chandra Bozelko and Ryan Lo, "You've Served Your Time. Now Here's Your Bill," The Huffington Post, September 2018, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/opinion-prison-strike-labor-criminal-justice_us_5b9bf1a1e 4b013b0977a7d74.
- 101. Vega, "Inmates Deep In Debt."
- 102. Jeremy Travis, Prisoners Once Removed, Washington, DC: Urban Institute Press, 2003.;
- 103. Margot B. Kushel, Judith A. Hahn, Jennifer L. Evans, David R. Bangsberg, and Andrew R. Moss, "Revolving Doors: Imprisonment Among the Homeless and Marginally Housed Population," American Journal of Public Health 95, no. 10 (October 2005): 1747-1752, doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2005.065094.
- 104. Devah Pager and Bruce Western, "Investigating Prisoner Reentry: The Impact of Conviction Status on the Employment Prospects of Young Men," U.S. Department of Justice, November 2009, https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/ grants/228584.pdf.
- 105. Glaze, "Parents in Prison."
- 106. Myrna S. Raeder, "Special Issue: Making a Better World for Children of Incarcerated Parents," Family Court Review 50, no. 1 (January 2012): 23-35, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-1617.2011.01425.x.
- 107. Hedwig Lee, Lauren Porter, and Megan Comfort. "Consequences of Family Member Incarceration: Impacts on Civic Participation and Perceptions of the Legitimacy and Fairness of Government," The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 651, no. 1 (January 2014): 44-73, doi:10.1177/0002716213502920.
- 108. "Who Pays? The True Cost of Incarceration on Families," Fines & Fees Justice Center, September 2015,
 - https://finesandfeesjusticecenter.org/articles/who-pays-true-cost-incarceration-families/.
- 109. Rosalyn D. Lee, Siangming Fang, and Feijun Luo. "The Impact of Parental Incarceration on the Physical and Mental Health of Young Adults," Journal of the American Academy of Pediatrics 131, no. 4 (April 2013): e1188-e1195, doi: 10.1542/peds.2012-0627.
- 110. John Hagan and Ronit Dinovitzer, "Collateral Consequences of Imprisonment for Children, Communities, and Prisoners," Crime and Justice 26 (1999):121-216, https://www.jstor.org/stable/1147685.
- 111. National Research Council, "The Growth of Incarceration in the United States: Exploring Causes and Consequences," Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2014.
- 112. Megan Cox, "The Relationships Between Episodes of Parental Incarceration and Students' Psycho-Social and Educational Outcomes: An Analysis of Risk Factors," Philadelphia: Temple University (2009).
- 113. Eric Martin, "Hidden Consequences: The Impact of Incarceration on Dependent Children," National Institute of Justice Journal 278, March 2017,
 - $https://www.nij.gov/journals/278/Pages/impact-of-incarceration-on-dependent-children.\ aspx.$
- 114. Glaze, "Parents in Prison."
- 115. "Collateral Costs: Incarceration's Effect on Economic Mobility," PEW Charitable Trusts, accessed September 27, 2018,
 - $https://www.pewtrusts.org/{\sim}/media/legacy/uploadedfiles/pcs_assets/2010/collateralcosts1pdf.\\$
- 116. Albert M. Kopak and Dorothy Smith-Ruiz, "Criminal Justice Involvement, Drug Use, and Depression Among African American Children of Incarcerated Parents," Race and Justice 6, no. 2 (April 2016): 89-116, https://doi.org/10.1177/2153368715586633.
- 117. "Collateral Costs."
- 118. "A Brief History on the Drug War."
- Lauren Frayer, "In Portugal, Drug Use Is Treated As A Medical Issue, Not A Crime," National Public Radio, April 2017,

- https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2017/04/18/524380027/in-portugal-drug-use-is-treated-as-a-medical-issue-not-a-crime.
- 120. Jag Davies, "4 Reasons Why The US Needs to Decriminalize Drugs And Why We're Closer Than You Think," The Drug Policy Alliance, July 2017, http://www.drugpolicy.org/blog/4-reasons-why-us-needs-decriminalize-drugs-and-why-were-closer-you-think.
- 121. Wagner, "Mass Incarceration."
- 122. Susana Ferreira, "Portugal's Radical Drugs Policy is Working. Why Hasn't the World Copied It?" The Guardian, December 2017,
 - https://www.theguardian.com/news/2017/dec/05/portugals-radical-drugs-policy-is-working-why-hasnt-the-world-copied-it.
- Naina Bajeka, "Want to Win the War on Drugs? Portugal Might Have the Answer," Time, August 2018, http://time.com/longform/portugal-drug-use-decriminalization/.
- 124. Ferreira, "Portugal's Radical Drug Policy."
- 125. Nicholas Kristof, "How to Win a War on Drugs: Portugal Treats Addiction as a Disease, Not a Crime," The New York Times, September 2017,
 - https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/22/opinion/sunday/portugal-drug-decriminalization.html.
- 126. Ibid.
- 127. German Lopez, "Portugal Decriminalized Drugs in 2001. Barely Anything Changed," Vox, June 2015, https://www.vox.com/2015/6/19/8812263/portugal-drug-decriminalization.
- 128. Keith O'Brien, "Mixed Results for Portugal's Great Drug Experiment," National Public Radio, January 2011,
 - https://www.npr.org/2011/01/20/133086356/Mixed-Results-For-Portugals-Great-Drug-Experiment.
- 129. "The Pros and Cons of Drug Legalisation," The Week Ltd., accessed March 22, 2019, https://www.theweek.co.uk/59417/should-cannabis-be-legalised-the-pros-and-cons-of-decrimina lising-drugs.
- 130. Caroline Wolf Harlow, "Education and Correctional Populations," Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report, January 2003, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ecp.pdf.
- 131. John H. Esperian, "The Effect of Prison Education Programs on Recidivism," Journal of Correctional Education 61, no. 4 (December 2010): 332-333, http://www.jstor.org/stable/23282764.
- "Welcome to the Delancey Street Website," Delancey Street Foundation, accessed November 8, 2018, http://www.delanceystreetfoundation.org/wwa.php.
- Jacob Reich, "The Economic Impact of Prison Rehabilitation Programs," University of Pennsylvania, August 2017,
 - https://public policy.wharton.upenn.edu/live/news/2059-the-economic-impact-of-prison-rehabilitation/for-students/blog/news.php.
- 134. James S. Vacca, "Educated Prisoners Are Less Likely to Return to Prison," Journal of Correctional Education 55, no. 4 (December 2004): 297-305, http://www.jstor.org/stable/23292095.
- "Our President," Delancey Street Foundation, accessed March 6, 2019, http://www.delanceystreetfoundation.org/president.php.
- "Our Accomplishments," Delancey Street Foundation, accessed November 2018, http://www.delancey.streetfoundation.org/accomplish.php.
- 137. Ibid.
- 138. "System Overload: The Costs of Under-Resourcing Public Defense," Justice Policy Initiative, July 2011,
 - http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/system_overload_final.pdf.
- 139. Theodore Schoneman, "Overworked and Underpaid: America's Public Defender Crisis," Fordham Political Review, September 2018,
 - http://fordhampoliticalreview.org/overworked-and-underpaid-americas-public-defender-crisis/.
- 140. "About EJI," Equal Justice Initiative, accessed November 8, 2018, https://eji.org/about-eji.

- "EJI Supports Clients with Re-Entry Services," Equal Justice Initiative, accessed March 12, 2019, https://eji.org/news/eji-supports-clients-re-entry-services.
- 142. "EJI Annual Report 2017," Equal Justice Initiative, accessed March 12, 2019, https://eji.org/files/EJI-Annual-Report-2017.pdf.
- 143. "Bryan Stevenson," Equal Justice Initiative, accessed November 8, 2018, https://eji.org/bryan-stevenson.
- 144. "EJI Annual Report 2017."
- 145. Nicole D. Porter, "Ending Mass Incarceration: Social Interventions that Work," The Sentencing Project, October 2013, https://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Ending-Mass-Incarceration-Social-Interventions-That-Work.pdf.
- 146. S. Aos, S. Lee, E. Drake, A. Pennucci, T. Klima, M. Miller, L. Anderson, J. Mayfield, and M. & Burley. "Return on Investment: Evidence-Based Options to Improve Statewide Outcomes," Washington State Institute for Public Policy, Document No. 11-07-1201A (April 2012), http://www.wsipp.wa.gov/ReportFile/1102/Wsipp_Return-on-Investment-Evidence-Based-Option s-to-Improve-Statewide-Outcomes-April-2012-Update_Full-Report.pdf
- 147. "Multisystemic Therapy (MST) For Juvenile Offenders," Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, March 2018, http://www.countyhealthrankings.org/take-action-to-improve-health/what-works-for-health/polici es/multisystemic-therapy-mst-for-juvenile-offenders.
- 148. S. W. Henggeler, G.B. Melton, M.J. Brondino, D.G. Scherer, and J.H. Hanley, "Multisystemic therapy with violent and chronic juvenile offenders and their families: The role of treatment fidelity in successful dissemination," Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology, 65, no. 5 (October 1997) 821-33, http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.65.5.821.
- 149. K. Morris, N. Hughes, H. Clarke, J. Tew, J. P. Mason, S. Galvani, A. Lewis, L. Loveless, S. Becker, and G. Burford. "Think family: a literature review of whole family approaches," London: Cabinet Office, (2008).
- 150. Julia H. Littell, Melania Popa, and Burnee Forsythe. "Multisystemic Therapy for Social, Emotional, and Behavioral Problems in Youth Aged 10-17 (Cochrane Review)," Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 19, no. 4 (2005): 1-35, doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD004797.pub4.